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Minutes

Worksession

November 7, 2016
Executive Session (6:00 pm. – 7:15 p.m.)

On a motion by CM Shields, seconded by CM Dennison, the Council went into executive session to discuss the Town Administrator’s performance evaluation. CM Shields moved and CM Dennison seconded to close the executive session.

Regular Meeting

The meeting was called to order at 7:21 p.m. Present were Mayor Cheryl Jewitt, Mayor Pro Tem (MPT) Jodie Kulpa-Eddy and Councilmembers (CMs) Patricia Dennison, Christopher Rasmussen and Gerald Shields. Also present were Town Administrator (TA) Jessica Cowles, Clerk Kerstin Harper, and Mike Attick.
1. Announcements
The general election will take place tomorrow, November 8, 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. Voting takes place at the Berwyn Heights Elementary School (BHES). CM Shields is working on a citizen survey.
2. Minutes
MPT Kulpa-Eddy moved to approve the October 17 worksession minutes. CM Dennison seconded. The minutes were approved 5 to 0. The October 12 Town meeting minutes were distributed.

3. Department Reports
Mayor Jewitt announced that all directors will personally give their department reports at the next Town meeting. Trick-or-Treating went well and without incidents requiring police assistance. Mayor Jewitt enjoyed bar-tending at a recent College Park Airport Museum happy hour. She also met with Greenbelt Mayor Jordan for a chat. 

MPT Kulpa-Eddy reported that early voting at the College Park Community Center was chaotic due to a lack of parking. Besides general election candidates, a number of local bonds and charter amendments are on the ballot. Question 2 proposes to add two at-large members to the Prince George's County Council, which will increase County Council costs by approximately $1 million. At a recent meeting, the Four Cities agreed to send a letter regarding Module 3 of the Prince George's County zoning rewrite. Berwyn Heights sent a separate letter.

MPT Kulpa-Eddy continued that she attended a listening session on legislative priorities sponsored by County Executive Baker. She heard comments regarding County plans to move the County Administration Building to Largo, complaints about the County’s current once-a-week trash collection schedule, and requests to consider allowing the use of plastic yard waste bags.

CM Dennison reported that Public Works continues to take care of the Town. Mayor Jewitt added that one of the DPW trucks leaked oil onto Town streets, which was cleaned up.

CM Shields reported he is working on a citizen survey to gauge interest in wheeled recycling bins and other topics. The BHES PTA is working to improve timely school bus pickups and is exploring training at the PGCPS family institute. The Education Advisory Committee wonders if they should review Town grants to local schools as had been proposed by former CM Robles. The Boys & Girls Club is concerned about non-permitted use of the ball fields. NW/EP will propose appointment of an emergency manager. The Green Team has reached out to the County's Master Gardeners about the raingarden at the Town Center. CM Shields inquired with neighboring cities about becoming an MML banner city and will soon make a recommendation to the Council.

The Council sought clarification on the citizens’ survey, the educational grants and the emergency manager. A discussion of the role of the emergency manager and the status of the Town's emergency operations plan, ensued. MPT Kulpa-Eddy explained that the emergency plan was adopted from the City of Laurel's plan that was developed in the aftermath of the 9/11 attacks. It is in need of a revision in light of the adoption by the County of an incident command system.

CM Rasmussen asked why an emergency operations plan is being developed by the NW/EP rather than the Town Administrator and the Police Chief.  More broadly, he wondered what the scope of authority of the NW/EP is, and what the Town wants this Committee to do. Mayor Jewitt noted the Council charged the NW/EP with drafting a standard operating procedure (SOP) for the emergency trailer, which will be submitted to the Council for review.

4. Citizen Comments
CM Rasmussen received a comment on the draft amendments to the Rental Housing Ordinance and the changes proposed for renting to family members; a comment on the viability of the Branchville Volunteer Fire Department after the County stopped assigning career fire fighters to the station; and a comment from a resident about Pepco’s tree removals. Mayor Jewitt received a comment about the meeting minutes being too detailed, and the suggestion to include a box with key words for particular meeting minutes. 
Mike Attick, 62nd Avenue, stopped in to address the questions raised by the Council about the NW/EP. He said the emergency manager was established by Council resolution and has rotated among different members of the NW/EP. The role of the emergency manager principally is to be a communications link with the Town in an emergency. The manager has command authority over NW/EP members if the police or fire fighters are not at the scene of an incident. NW/EP also manages the trailer, but the trailer belongs to the Town. NW/EP members are working on an SOP for the trailer, which they will present for the Council's review when ready.

5. Action Items
FY 2017 pay plan implementation: TA Cowles explained that with the recent adoption of a 3% Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA), there are still a few employees, who are not at the minimum pay rate established with the adoption of a new pay plan. The affected employees are DPW crewmen and Code officers. The cost of bringing these employees up to the minimum pay rate on January 1, 2017 is $8,000, or $16,000 annually. It is recommended paying for the wage increases from the $35,000 reserve in the Health Reimbursement Account (HRA) that will no longer be needed following the recent health insurance changes. TA Cowles noted that the employees in question are often the first point of contact with residents and often operate expensive machinery Not bringing these employees up to the minimum poses a fairness problem in that current employees would be paid less than any newly hired employees for these positions. 

In response to questions, TA Cowles said, in future years, the cost of paying all employees at least the minimum pay rate would be absorbed in the operating budget. The Council already awards between 1% to 3% in COLA and merit increases each year, which are paid for with new revenues and efficiencies. CM Rasmussen noted that the Town has $85,000 in reserves that can be used to cover the pay increases for the next 4 years. The cost of bringing those not paid at the minimum pay rate to the minimum would be greatest this year, and then add a certain percentage to the annual payroll. For FY 2018 the total cost of COLA and pay plan adjustments would be $48,000.

TA Cowles said that she has restructured the performance evaluation process to occur before the budget season, so that any pay increases can be considered in the context of the coming year’s budget making process. She thinks that funding $48,000 in pay increases can be covered by new revenues or efficiencies. This fiscal year alone, approximately $260,000 was saved due to efficiencies identified in the way the Town operates. MPT Kulpa-Eddy said that she has no objections to moving forward with the proposed pay increases, as the Town is in good financial shape, but with the understanding that payrolls may have to be cut in difficult economic times. Mayor Jewitt thanked TA Cowles for her work in moving the employee salaries closer to the prevailing market rates. There are costs to not being competitive with the market and the resulting higher staff turnover rates.

CM Dennison moved and CM Rasmussen seconded to approve phase 4 pay increases of $8,000 in this fiscal year, which will be funded from the HRA reserve. The motion passed 5 to 0.

Telephone system: TA Cowles explained that the Council has appropriated $19,800 in the FY 2017 budget for a new telephone system. The new system would be internet based (VOIP), serve all the Town’s workstations and connect all departments. The system also allows for calls to a desk phone to be forwarded to a Town cell phone, and calls made on a personal cell phone to display the workstation telephone number. Administrative Assistant Odoi has researched telephone systems and has identified 3 vendors offering similar services. TA Cowles recommends Gaithersburg-based Bennet Communications, with the low bid of $14,500. The vendor offers quality phones, good service response times and already has a working relationship with the Town’s IT support vendor.

In response to questions, TA Cowles replied that the Town would keep a land line in each Town building in the event the power goes out. The VOIP phones in the municipal building and Town Center will be connected to the emergency generator backup panel and continue to work during a power outage as long as internet access remains. As backup, a landline would be used. The Town’s main telephone numbers will remain the same with the new vendor. All calls will be routed through a system controller to be located in the Town Administration building.

CM Rasmussen moved and CM Shields seconded to select Bennet Communication’s bid of $14,482 to install and maintain the new telephone system. The motion passed 5 to 0.

Ordinance 120 proposed amendments: CM Rasmussen said that TA Cowles and Code Supervisor Glass spent a fair amount of time drafting amendments to the Rental Housing Ordinance, last updated in 2005, and he gave some input. This also includes related rental license application forms and a fee & fine resolution. Tonight the Council may want to make some key conceptual decisions and leave a line-by-line review for the next worksession. 

TA Cowles highlighted the proposed changes to Ordinance 120 and responded to Councilmembers questions. The major changes include the following:

· Incorporation of new state and federal regulations, e.g. fire safety and lead paint.

· Adoption of the Prince George’s County Housing Code.
It was clarified that the Town currently has its own housing code as part of Ordinance 120, but has failed to keep it current with new federal and state regulations. Municipalities that have their own housing code generally have a planning department and a larger code department, with expert staff to keep the standards updated. Adopting the County’s Housing Code would relieve some of the burden for the Town to stay on top of new regulations.

· Deletion of provisions regulating landlord-tenant relations. 
Violations of rental contracts would be governed by existing county and state law and enforced through the court system. However, if a contract violation endangers the health or safety of tenants, the Town could step in and report the violation, or invoke the rental license revocation provisions.

· Deletion of references to County Building, Electrical, Mechanical and Plumbing Codes.
The Town already adopts the County Building Code with Ordinance 104, since the Town issues permits based on the issuance of a County building permit, and monitors compliance. References to the County’s Mechanical, Electrical and Plumbing Code are not needed in Ordinance 120 because they are matters for the County to permit, inspect and enforce. The role of the Town’s Code Department would be limited to reporting violations to the County.

· Requirement of a rental license for all rental homes, with no exceptions currently in place for renting to relatives, or renting only one sleeping room in an owner-occupied dwelling. This proposed change tries to address the difficulty with verifying whether tenants are family members and whether a landlord actually lives at the rented property, as well as unlicensed short term rentals, i.e. Airbnbs.

· Consideration to drop the provision allowing at least 3 home owners living within 500’ of a rental property to petition and be heard by the Council regarding Rental Ordinance violations.

The Council agreed to review the above policy issues and to resume deliberations at the next worksession. If there is time, a line-by-line review of the Ordinance will also be taken up. The deliberations would be less time-consuming if the Council decided to adopt the Prince George’s County Housing Code, which would result in the striking of large sections of the Ordinance. TA Cowles will send a link to the Prince George’s County Housing Ordinance to the Councilmembers.
WMATA proposal to end late night service: Mayor Jewitt explained that the Washington Metropolitan Area Transportation Authority (WMATA) is considering ending late night service on the Metro system. Public comment was invited by October 25. A number of Prince George’s County representatives signed a letter opposing the proposal. Asked if a comment from the Town of Berwyn Heights would still be accepted, WMATA replied it would. Mayor Jewitt read a short letter she has drafted that opposes ending late night service.

In discussion, questions were raised as to how many residents use late night service, whether the usage justifies potential tax increases and how late the system operates. It was noted that several people are known to Councilmembers, who use Metro late at night. On weekends Metro operates until 3:00 a.m. There was no objection to sending the letter.

Charter amendment meets and bounds: MPT Kulpa-Eddy said she informed TA Cowles of an alternate way to update boundaries in a municipal charter, and asked if the Town Attorney has looked into it. TA Cowles said the alternate approach consists of referencing annexation maps filed with the County’s Clerk of the Court and the State Department of Legislative Services, instead of using survey data to produce the meets and bounds. This would be much more cost effective, but she is still waiting to hear form the Town attorney whether this approach is permissible. A portion of the boundary along Greenbelt Road, which has been in dispute with the City of Greenbelt, will require a survey based description to resolve the dispute, costing around $2,000. If the Town Attorney approves this approach to updating Berwyn Heights' boundary within the next couple of weeks, the Charter amendment could be introduced at the December Town meeting.

Pepco's Edmonston Road tree removals debriefing: CM Rasmussen explained that the Council had an active correspondence over the last couple of weeks with a group of residents upset about tree removals along Edmonston Road north of Pontiac Street. Pepco cut down a significant number of trees in the buffer between Edmonston Road and Kenilworth Avenue to clear the space around high voltage power lines. Part of the residents' complaint was that they were caught unaware because they were not notified of the impending removals. While the Town did notify residents about tree removals in the Town right of way, there was no notification about these trees because they are in SHA right of way, and do not require the Town's approval. Additionally, there are State laws and regulations requiring certain clearances around power lines with which Pepco must comply. 

CM Rasmussen said, as a result of the protests, Pepco, SHA and the State Forrester have agreed to come to the next Town meeting to answer questions from the residents and engage in a discussion about the tree removal and replanting process. He would like the Council to think about the format for this discussion. Further, he would support making an attempt to examine and change the Public Service Commission's guidelines for removing trees so that in the next vegetation management cycle Pepco must be more careful with tree removals. 

CM Shields noted that WTOP ran a special on the protest on November 3, at 1:00 p.m. featuring interviews with residents, Councilmembers and Pepco representatives. MPT Kulpa-Eddy said she would like to find out from residents what the Town can do to get such information to the residents, apart from publishing it in the Bulletin and on the website. 

Mayor Jewitt said that when she followed up with representatives from Pepco, SHA, DNR and elected officials, they were responsive. She questioned whether Pepco could not have done more to reach out to residents beforehand. Further, the Town should have been treated as a stake holder from the start, even though the trees that were removed did not grow within the Town’s boundaries. At the Town meeting, residents should be given the opportunity to ask their questions directly of the parties involved. CM Shields said he would like to hear about the tree replanting plans.

6. Town Council Schedule
The Council reviewed the calendar for upcoming month. No changes were made. 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:37 p.m.
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